Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

PO Box 75115

Washington, DC 20015

Minutes

March 8, 2005

Present: Commissioners Alberti (arrived 20 minutes late), Beatty, Borbely, Fengler, Holden, Ibangha, and Rice 

The meeting was convened at 7:00 pm. 

 1. Agenda

Two items were added to the agenda under New Business:  6. ANC 6A-6C Joint Ad on PSAs, increased appropriation; and 7. Schools Capital Budget.  The agenda was adopted without objection.

2. Minutes

Commissioner Borbely suggested a correction to Commissioner Ibangha’s bio as stated in the January minutes and was told to make the correction on the web version.  The minutes for February were approved without objection.

3. Community Comments
A community resident complained that Rosedale is not part of the “Hot Spot” program, and Commissioner Fengler suggested that he work with Commissioner Mack on seeing what can be done in that area.  He mentioned the work being done on a limited section of H Street.  Commissioner Mack said that the Hot Spot designation had been removed several months ago.

Lisa Alfred spoke about the recall drive for Councilmember Sharon Ambrose.

4. Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Rice reported that there will be a public meeting about the Medlink site.  The designer will present preliminary plans for the project.  The meeting will be on March 16th at 7 pm at St. James Episcopal Church.

Commissioner Beatty announced that the PEPCO substation has finally been sold to a developer who has plans to use the site for residential development, and will come before the community within the next few months to discuss his plans.  He has also purchased the sites of Excello and N-A-Minit as part of the site.

Commissioner Holden reported that at her SMD meeting they discussed the 6A01 map area, using the information that had been provided by Peter Jones.

Commissioner Ibangha reported he will have an SMD meeting at Elliot Junior High School on March 15th at 7 pm.

Commissioner Fengler reported that a lot of great things were happening: a drug house at 800 F Street NE was seized by Federal marshals, a man was arrested and the building is now owned by the Federal marshals; and the multi-agency plan for H Street is successfully on-going with three Commissioners involved.

Commissioner Borbely announced a monthly clean up on H Street.  He also reported that NCRC had released its vision for 12th through 14th Streets of H Street including the Christian Library, and has expressed a willingness to discuss the plan with the community.  He also thanked Transportation Planner Chris Delfs who said that the repair of the sidewalk at 624 13th Street will be added to the repair list for FY06.  Finally, he reported that a new club, Majestic by Gwen has applied for a Class C liquor license, which will have music and light entertainment.  The date for filing a protest is April 12th, and he solicited comment from the community.

Commissioner Mack had no report.

5. Officers Reports
Chair: Commissioner Fengler reported that the Voice of the Hill ad soliciting committee membership was so successful that several committees now have a queue of people waiting to participate.  He said that it’s a great challenge, and having too many people is the best kind of problem to have, and it makes the Commission stronger to have 40 community members serving on five committees.

The Vice Chair and the Secretary had no reports.

Treasurer:  (The Treasurers Report was presented later in the meeting because of Mr. Alberti’s late arrival.) Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s report.  The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $4,264.80, and that the savings account balance was $4,132.52.  Motions:  Mr. Alberti moved that checks be enumerated separately but accepted with a single motion.  It was approved without objection.  for the following amounts be approved: $135 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing meeting minutes (Check #1236); for $25 to the ANC Security Fund (Check #1234); for $1,232 to Bode and Grenier LLP for legal services (Check #1238); and for $219.63 to Kinko’s copying expenses (Check #1235).  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Beatty, and approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $12,653.17, and a savings account balance of $4,133.92, for a closing total of $6,787.09.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Commissioner Fengler, and approved without objection. 

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $50 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for October.  It was seconded by Commissioner Borbely.  The motion was passed without objection.  

6. Committee Reports
Economic Development and Zoning

Letter of Support to HPRB for addition to 122 Tennessee Avenue NE

Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that the ANC send a letter to the Historic Preservation Review Board supporting the addition of a one-story sunroom addition to 122 Tennessee Ave NE. The motion was approved without objection.

H Street Zoning Overlay:  

Commissioner Rice said that an ANC Commissioner would have to be authorized to testify for the Commission at a Zoning Commission hearing on April 7th on the H Street NE Neighborhood Commercial Overlay District, and outlined several amendments to the plan submitted for approval by the Zoning Commission, including the addition of a recommendation that affordable housing be included as a preferred amenity for developers, and that only half of affordable housing be built at 80% of Average Mean Income for the neighborhood, and the other half at 80% or less.  

Commissioner Fengler outlined the history of the overlay district recommendations, including that it had been a year and a half project done in cooperation with ANC 6C, in a unique process where the two Commissions met jointly.  He said that 95% of the recommendations that emerged from that process made it into the plan that will be considered by the Commission, and the additional recommendations are on the remaining 5%. He said that this was a tribute to the hard work and diligence of Commissioner Rice that so much of the Commission’s work has been integrated into the plan.  Commissioners Borbely applauded the Committee on its work.

Commissioner Rice said that Richard Layman had suggested at the ANC 6D meeting that because H Street had not been designated a historic district, it was necessary to include language to make certain that signage was consonant with historic district guidelines. Motion:  Commissioner Rice moved that the proposed overlay regulations be amended to include § 1324.14 be added to say that signage along the corridor be subject to review by the DC Historic Preservation Office for compliance with design guidelines.  It was seconded by Commissioner Fengler and approved without objection.

Commissioner Fengler offered the following motions: Motion:  To add to §1320.4(c) that fast food establishments will occupy no more than 25% of linear street frontage that occupies space along any sidewalk that face roadways. He said that this was suggested by people within his SMD.  Commissioner Rice added that similar restrictions occur in other parts of the city including the 8th Street SE overlay.  It was accepted without objection.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that § 1325.1 be amended to add “provide for safe and efficient pedestrian movement” at entrances and alleys.  This too is in the 8th Street overlay.  It was seconded by Commissioner Beatty and approved without objection.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved to amend § 1320.2 (c) to add the word “serving” retail, shopping, etc.  It was seconded by Commissioner Beatty, and approved without objection.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved to amend § 1320.2 (d) to add  establish design guidelines for new and restored buildings “that are consistent with the historic character and scale of the overlay district.”  This is to encourage people who want to build on H Street to keep the historic flavor of the street, rather than build a Foot Locker-like structure.  The amendment was approved without objection.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC 6A testimony on the H Street overlay be approved as amended.  It was approved without objection.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that Commissioner Rice and Commissioner Fengler be authorized to testify on April 6th.  The motion was approved without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.

Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing

S&T Grocery
Commissioner Beatty reported that the ABL Committee had voted to become a party to the voluntary agreement for S&T Grocery, which has been accepted by the ABC with two amendments.  Both parties had agreed to the revisions in principle, but new information has come to light, which should preclude ANC support for the agreement.  Commissioner Alberti reported that the original voluntary agreement had been written to ban the sale of malt liquor except in manufacturer provided six packs.  This was done because there is a problem in the neighborhood with public drinking.  In December, the owner agreed to the ban.  The ABC voided that provision of the agreement, and the owner has agreed to it.  Therefore, the protest should be continued.  Commissioner Alberti feels, after conversations with the owner’s representative, that he plans to return to his old destructive practices.  Motion: Commissioner Beatty moved the ABL committee’s motion to discontinue the Commission’s protest against S&T Grocery.  It did not receive a second, and failed.  Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that he and Commissioner  Beatty have the authority to represent the ANC in the disposition of the S&T Grocery protest.  Both Commissioners have to agree on a course of action.  The motion was accepted without objection.

Commissioner Beatty added the Committee is working on a comprehensive plan for H Street, and invited community input at the next meeting of the ABL Committee on March 15th.

Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved to accept the report of the Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing Committee.  It was accepted without objection.

Commissioner Fengler interjected that there is an on-going series of positive activities around the development of H Street: the zoning overlay, a comprehensive plan for alcoholic beverages; the removal of parking restrictions; the multi-agency plan for the emerging area of the street.  Each Commissioner has been involved in making it work, and it’s hard to see when it’s dealt with in a quick piecemeal fashion, but there is a very comprehensive plan to work with H Street, and it’s finally paying off.

Community Outreach
Elizabeth Nelson suggested that thank you letters be written to those who have hosted the ANC’s Committee meeting over the past years.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the Commission approve the writing of thank you letters to those who have assisted the Commission with its meetings.  The motion was approved without objection.

Ms. Nelson announced that she wants to start working on Commissioner pages on the ANC website, including bios, messages to the constituents, etc.

Motion: Commissioner Borbely nominated Brian Hayden to replace LaVerne Law as a member of the Community Outreach Committee. The nomination was accepted without objection.

 Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved to accept the report of the Community Outreach Committee.  It was accepted without objection.

Public Safety
Rafael Marshall reported that his committee meeting was on the third Wednesday of the month, at 7 pm, at the Sherwood Rec Center.  He said he is still looking for members. He said that Bill Wright, who does public relations for the Fire Department and EMS would be the guest speaker at the next meeting, as Ward 6 has the largest number of fires and deaths due to fire in the City.  He will also have police officers to talk about the problems within the PSA. Commissioner Fengler asked that Mr. Marshall devote some time at the meeting to developing goals for his committee.    Motion:  Commission Borbely nominated Mark Laisch to serve on the Public Safety Committee.  The nomination was approved without objection. Commissioner Beatty nominated Alfie Taylor to serve on the Committee.  Her nomination was accepted without objection.

Schools 

Commissioner Borbely said that Committee members were needed from SMDs 1,2,3,5 and 8.  He gave a brief description of the Committee’s goals.  Motion: Commissioner Alberti nominated Mark Williams, and Commissioner Borbely nominated Mary Spencer to serve on the Schools Committee.  Both nominations were accepted without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved the acceptance of the committee’s report.  The report was accepted without objection.

7. New Business
Letter of Support for Capitol Hill Classic
Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC send a letter of support for the Capitol Hill Classic 10k race.  It was seconded by Commissioner Alberti and approved without objection.

Letter to DC Department of Transportation on Lincoln Park Signs
Commission Alberti said there had been a community meeting to discuss whether there were community objections to the Capitol Hill Seventh Day Adventist Church’s parishioners parking around the Lincoln Park on Saturdays.  There was much discussion on both sides.  Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that a letter be sent to DDOT and the National Park Service requesting more information on the parking situation at Lincoln Park.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Rice and approved without objection.

Letter to HPRB Requesting Delay of Medlink Development Hearing
Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that the Commission send a letter to the Historic Preservation Review Board requesting a delay in hearing the request of the developers of the Medlink site for approval of their plans until after the community has an opportunity for input.  The motion was approved without objection.

Distribution of One-page ANC Agendas on Lamposts

Motion: Commissioner Borbely moved to allocate $100 to pay an ANC 6A resident to distribute 96 ANC agendas on lampposts.  They would be posted one week before the meeting, and removed three day after the meeting.  He said there are ANCs in Northwest who do this, and stated he is aware that there are people who don’t want to see papers on lampposts. He also suggested that if there are some Commissioners who want to do this and some who don’t.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holden.  He said he would ask the Outreach Committee to develop an implementation plan.  After discussion with the Chairman, the motion was withdrawn in favor of a discussion of the issue.  

Bruce Robey asked about the legality of doing such a thing.  Commissioner Borbely explained that it was not illegal, but governed by specific regulations.  Lisa Alfred suggested that it be delivered to people’s mailboxes.  It was pointed out that that was illegal. Virginia Gaddis pointed out the problems with nails in trees, but that there was not a problem with lampposts. A community member stated that in her building, as in many, there was no way, because of security, to do door-to-door delivery or posting.  Elizabeth Nelson suggested waiting a month to see what impact the informational flyer has in encouraging new attendees.  John Turner said he liked the idea, and it was worth a try.  

Commissioner Fengler said he was dead set against it.  He said ANC 6D was the only one in Ward 6 that advertises in both the Voice of the Hill and the Hill Rag, and that each Commissioner is allotted $50 each month for copying and can do that right now, the mechanism is already in place.  There is no need for an ANC-wide policy on lamppost posting.  Commissioner Mack said that the local papers do not come into her community, and she would like to see the posting. Commissioner Alberti said he can’t support the motion, but he would support sending the issue of increased outreach to the Outreach Committee.  He said he always gets negative feedback when he leaves flyers, and suggested that were this to be instituted that volunteer posters be used as a way of engaging more people.  Commissioner Holden said that she has enlisted block captains to get flyers out to the neighborhood.  Commissioner Fengler suggested that the Outreach Committee brainstorm on ways to increase outreach.  Commissioner Borbely asked wither it could be done in the next month or two.

H Street Liquor License Protest Update
Commissioner Beatty gave some of the background on the attempt by the ANC to get a voluntary agreement signed by the establishments on H Street.  Some voluntary agreements have been signed, but progress has been slow, with the big item being objections to ending single sales, because no store wants to be first to give them up.  She believes the solution may lie in working toward a general moratorium on H Street. Commissioner Fengler said these negotiations have been going on for two years, and the problem has been the ABC’s push to get a settlement, no matter what it is.  He reviewed the background of developing community standards, and having poor results going one store at a time.  

Commissioner Holden asked whether since the Commission is changing direction whether the attorney should continue to be retained.  Commissioner Borbely said that changing directions is a big decision that should be considered by the full Commission.  Motion: Commissioner Borbely moved that a letter be sent to Doug Fierberg asking him to take no further action on the seven stores on H Street until the Commission can consider the question of a moratorium. It was approved without objection.  Commissioner Alberti mentioned that Friends Liquors was about to sign an agreement and asked whether they were still being asked to sign.  He was told they were.  Commissioner Borbely asked whether there was a record of Mr. Fierberg’s time, and he was told there was.

Joint ANC 5A-6C PSA Ad Allocation

Commissioner Fengler explained that the original $250 allocation for a joint ANC 6A-6C ad encouraging community participation in local PSAs.  ANC 6C allocated $500, and an additional $250 from ANC 6A will enable the purchase of a larger ad.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that an additional $250 be allocated for an ad on behalf of PSAs 102 and 103.  It was seconded by Commissioner Beatty. The motion was approved without objection.

Capital Finding for DC Schools
Commissioner Borbely stated that the School Board will be considering its capital budget and R.H. Terrell JHS in our ANC will be cut back substantially.  Motion:  Commissioner Borbely moved that a representative of the ANC be authorized to testified at the hearing that DCPS submit a larger budget to fully fund the school’s needs, rather than holding to the Mayor’s budget, which provides for cuts.  Commissioner Alberti said that the ANC knows very little about what the schools need as opposed to what the City’s other needs are.  He said the Commission could look foolish testifying without full information.  Commissioner Holden said that 11 schools will not be fully funded, and the School Board should ask for what it needs.  Commissioner Mack said that she is aware of the needs of the schools and she will be voting in favor of the motion.  Commissioner Borbely said there is a $400 million surplus, and some of that money should be going to schools.  He said he is not asking for a specific sum, just more to meet the needs of schools that have modernization plans.  The motion carried by a vote of 5-1.

Community Comments
LaVerne Law expressed her concern about the influx of traffic into the new H Street entertainment district.  She also announced that the Atlas Theatre will be officially opening on April 17th.

Lisa Alfred complimented the ANC on its meeting packet and website.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:45.

